
Columbia Riverkeeper
P.O. Box 950

Hood River, OR 97031
phone 541.387.3030

www.columbiariverkeeper.org

January 20, 2023

Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission
621 Woodland Square Loop SE
Lacey, WA 98503

Submitted via email: comments@utc.wa.gov

Re: Cascade Natural Gas Draft Integrated Resource Plan, Docket UG-220131

Dear Chair Danner, Commissioner Rendahl, Commissioner Doumit, and Staff:

Columbia Riverkeeper, Washington Physicians for Social Responsibility, Climate Action
Families, 350 Seattle, Earth Ministry, Washington Interfaith Power & Light, Wild Idaho Rising
Tide, Rogue Climate, 350 Eugene, and 350 PDX submit these comments on the Cascade Natural
Gas Draft Integrated Resource Plan (IRP).

We support the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission’s (WUTC) work to
decarbonize Washington’s energy supplies. The WUTC should not acknowledge any portion of
the Cascade Natural Gas (Cascade) Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) that will expand the presence
of fracked gas in our communities. Washington is trying to reduce fracked gas use, yet Cascade’s
IRP overstates potential gas demand while offering inadequate justification for purchasing
additional capacity on the Gas Transmission Northwest (GTN) system. The IRP also fails to
account fully for new Washington laws and rules that will limit gas use. We are concerned that
Cascade’s recent activities involve unreasonable and inequitable plans to purchase more fracked
gas from Canada, in conflict with the region’s goals for reducing climate-changing emissions.

Cascade’s decision to purchase 20,000 Dth/d from a new gas pipeline expansion proposed by TC
Energy, called GTN Xpress, conflicts with Washington’s goals for reducing gas use. The GTN
Xpress proposal, currently awaiting a decision from the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
(FERC), would add compression to the existing GTN mainline and expand its throughput by
150,000 Dth/d. Cascade entered into a binding precedent agreement for 20,000 Dth/d of capacity
for the GTN Xpress project, and FERC’s Final Environmental Impact Statement (FEIS) suggests
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that 10,000 Dth/d of the gas could be supplied to Washington.1 Further, the GTN Xpress project
involves the expansion of a compressor station in Starbuck, Washington. TC Energy’s
application to FERC cites Cascade’s previous 2020 IRP as evidence that GTN Xpress is needed,
a conclusion unsupported by the previous or current IRP.

In 2022, Washington’s Attorney General objected to the GTN Xpress project and disputed
Cascade’s need for the gas while also highlighting the potential environmental justice pitfalls of
the project. The Attorney General’s most recent comment to FERC notes the inconsistency
between Washington’s greenhouse gas reduction goals, as well as those of other states, with the
GTN Xpress project, stating:

Washington’s Climate Commitment Act prevents covered facilities from collectively
increasing annual emissions, and requires them to reduce their emissions over time,
consistent with the state’s greenhouse gas emission limits. Wash. Rev. Code 70A.65.060.
But GTN’s Project will more than double the operational emissions from the Starbuck
Compressor Station, a covered facility in Washington. …The Final EIS [for GTN Xpress]
does not address either Washington’s Climate Commitment Act or Oregon’s Climate
Protection Program, let alone Cascade’s specific obligation under Oregon’s Climate
Protection Program. It also makes no mention of the Project’s consistency with
California’s laws to curb methane use and transition to renewable energy or with the
United States’ international commitments and national policy to reduce emissions.2

Cascade cannot ramp up its fracked gas supply by 20,000 Dth/d while meeting greenhouse gas
reduction goals in Washington and Oregon. Cascade’s Two-Year Action Plan states, “Cascade
will purchase the anticipated required offsets, allowances, or RNG to meet the carbon reduction
goals laid out by the Climate Commitment Act.” Cascade has failed to show how it will meet the
requirements of Washington’s Climate Commitment Act in an efficient, cost-effective way while
accounting for expanded gas purchasing from GTN Xpress. The WUTC should not allow
Cascade to pass along the cost of the expansion to ratepayers or include GTN Xpress in its plans.

In addition to highlighting conflicts with Washington’s clean energy goals, the Motion to
Intervene and Protest of Attorneys General from Oregon, Washington and California disputes
whether Cascade will require 20,000 Dth/d of additional pipeline capacity at all. Their Motion
demonstrates, through Cascade’s 2020 IRP filing, that Cascade will definitely not require 20,000
Dth/d for more than 17 years. The Attorneys General write: “Cascade’s demand forecast methods
are overly simplistic and ignore evidence of market dynamics, customer choice, and state and

2 Comments of States of Washington, Oregon, and California on Final Environmental Impact Statement for the GTN
Xpress Project, Docket CP22-2-000. P. 6.

1 FERC. Final Environmental Impact Statement for GTN Xpress Project, CP22-2-000.  2022. P. 4-28.



local laws favoring electrification,” and “Cascade’s IRP is not reliable evidence of need for
GTN’s expansion project.”3 The States submitted an expert opinion in support of their comments.

The 2022 IRP substantiates the concerns expressed by the Washington Attorney General to
FERC. Despite overestimating future gas demand, Cascade’s analysis indicates that new pipeline
capacity is not needed. Cascade states, “In the 2023 IRP, Cascade has not included any additional
upstream capacity in its preferred portfolio for the 28-year planning horizon.”4 And, “no
incremental upstream transportation was selected as part of this IRP’s Top-Ranking Candidate
Portfolio.”5 According to Cascade’s IRP, purchasing expanded capacity from GTN Xpress may
be an unwarranted investment at this time, and its cost should not be included in ratepayer bills.

Additionally, Washington’s Attorney General objected to the GTN Xpress project because of its
negative implications for community safety and environmental justice, and the WUTC requires
utilities to meet customer demand in an equitable manner. The Attorney General commented,

“EPA’s scoping comments highlighted that the Starbuck Station is near communities with
disproportionately high levels of particulate matter (PM 2.5) and ozone exposure and
national air toxics assessment respiratory hazards. EJ Screen 2.0 confirms this. The area
within five miles of the Starbuck Station rates at the 90th percentile for PM 2.5, the 91st
percentile for Ozone, the 81st percentile for diesel particulate matter, and the 89th
percentile for Air Toxics Cancer Risks when compared to regional percentiles. Similarly,
Washington’s Environmental Health Disparities Map indicates the census tract ranks high
for low birth weight, “a globally recognized marker for population health.” Scientists
have linked low birth weight to air pollution.

Although FERC’s analysis downplays environmental justice impacts overall, even the FEIS
acknowledges that “impacts on environmental justice communities associated with the Athol and
Starbuck Compressor Stations would be disproportionately high and adverse as they would be
predominately borne by environmental justice communities.”6 The UTC requires Cascade to
meet its customer needs in an environmentally just and equitable manner. Accordingly, the
WUTC should not allow Cascade to include GTN Xpress in its gas supply plans.

Cascade cannot demonstrate the need for expanded pipeline capacity and increasing demand for
gas without fully addressing the changing landscape for fracked gas use in Washington’s
buildings and the overall trend towards electrification. For example, in 2022, Washington
established new building codes that curtail the role of gas in new buildings. Cascade’s IRP does

6 FERC. Final Environmental Impact Statement for GTN Xpress Project, CP22-2-000.  2022. P. 4-33.
5 Cascade Natural Gas. 2022. Draft Integrated Resource Plan. p. 9-23 & 9-24
4 Cascade Natural Gas. 2022. Draft Integrated Resource Plan. p. 5-3

3 States’ Motion to Intervene, p. 19, see also Affidavit of Gregory Lander, Exhibit B.
https://agportal-s3bucket.s3.amazonaws.com/20220822-5118_2022.08.22_MotToInterveneAndProtest.pdf

https://agportal-s3bucket.s3.amazonaws.com/20220822-5118_2022.08.22_MotToInterveneAndProtest.pdf


not adequately incorporate the impact of these changes in its demand projections. For example,
the IRP states, “Cascade will look into incorporating end use forecasting into the load forecast
model. With the increase in building code changes, Cascade will need to gain a better
understanding on usage by end use and how the building code changes will impact future
demand.”7

Finally, we could not help but to notice that the IRP makes reference to pipeline and gas supply
projects that are mothballed or canceled, such as the Trail West Pipeline and the Pacific
Connector Pipeline. The Pacific Connector Pipeline was canceled in 2021, and it should be
removed as a consideration from Cascade’s IRP.

Washington is setting a course away from fracked gas, but Cascade is working to lock in
additional fracked gas pipeline capacity with negative implications for environmental justice,
public safety, greenhouse gas pollution, and costs to ratepayers. Thank you for your work to help
Washington chart an equitable path away from reliance on fossil gas. Additionally, please see the
attached comment petition from 285 people who support efforts to reduce fracked gas in
Washington and who urge the WUTC to keep GTN Xpress out of Cascade’s plans.

Sincerely,

Dan Serres, Conservation Director, Columbia Riverkeeper

  Riley Lynch, Climate and Health Program Manager, Washington Physicians for Social
Responsibility

Eric Ross, Executive Director, Climate Action Families

Rev. AC Churchill, Executive Director, Earth Ministry/Washington Interfaith Power & Light

Selden Prentice, Federal Policy Lead, 350 Seattle

Helen Yost, Community organizer, Wild Idaho Rising Tide

Deb McGee, 350 Eugene

Hannah Sohl, Executive Director, Rogue Climate

Dineen O’Rourke, Campaign Manager, 350 PDX

7 Cascade Natural Gas. 2022. Draft Integrated Resource Plan. p. 11-2 & 11-3



(The signers below support and submit the following comment.)

Dear Chair Danner, Commissioner Rendahl, Commissioner Doumit, and Staff:

I support the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission’s (WUTC) work to decarbonize
Washington’s energy supplies. The WUTC should not acknowledge any portion of Cascade Natural Gas’
Integrated Resource Plan (IRP) that will expand the presence of fracked gas in our communities.
Washington is trying to reduce fracked gas use, yet Cascade’s IRP overstates potential gas demand. It also
fails to account for new Washington laws and rules that will limit gas use. Additionally, Cascade’s plan
exposes ratepayers to unreasonable and inequitable plans to purchase more fracked gas from Canada.

Specifically, I am concerned about Cascade’s decision to purchase 20,000 Dth/d from a new gas pipeline
expansion proposed by TC Energy, called GTN Xpress, which would add compression to the existing
GTN mainline and expand its throughput by 150,000 Dth/d. TC Energy cites Cascade Natural Gas’ 2020
IRP as evidence for the project’s need in its application to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
(FERC). However, the Washington Attorney General has objected to the GTN Xpress project and disputes
Cascade’s need for the gas. The WUTC should not allow Cascade to pass along the cost of the expansion
to ratepayers or include GTN Xpress in its plans.

Cascade cannot ramp up its fracked gas supply by 20,000 Dth/d while meeting greenhouse gas reduction
goals in Washington and Oregon. Cascade has failed to show how it will meet the requirements of
Washington’s Climate Commitment Act in an efficient, cost-effective way. Additionally, in 2022,
Washington established new building codes that curtail the role of gas in new buildings. Cascade’s IRP
does not adequately incorporate the impact of these changes in its demand projections. Even so, Cascade’s
analysis indicates that new pipeline capacity is not needed. Finally, Washington’s Attorney General has
objected to the GTN Xpress project because of its negative implications for community safety and
environmental justice, and the WUTC requires utilities to meet customer demand in an equitable manner.
The WUTC should not allow Cascade to include GTN Xpress in its plans.

Washington is setting a course away from fracked gas, but Cascade is working to lock in additional
fracked gas pipeline capacity that has negative implications for environmental justice, public safety,
climate  pollution, and costs to ratepayers.

Thank you for your work to help Washington chart an equitable path away from reliance on fossil gas.



First	Name Last	Name City State Zip	Code
Lisa	M. Mintz	Kavas Lynnwood WA 98087-6057
Jan Ellis Port	Townsend WA 98368-8860
Glen Anderson Lacey WA 98503-2723
Lorraine Hartmann Seattle WA 98125
Heather Nicholson Friday	Harbor WA 98250-5516
Julie Holtzman Snohomish WA 98290-2075
Daniel Kozie Bend OR 97707
Norman Dick Longview WA 98632
Judith Beaver Sequim WA 98382
Arnold Strang Mountlake	TerraceWA 98043-5745
Susan Saul Vancouver WA 98664-3874
Meridian Green Vancouver WA 98664-2707
Jean Berolzheimer Vashon WA 98070-4963
Debbie Thorn Fall	City WA 98024-7427
Heidi Cody Vancouver WA 98664-5432
Janet Riordan Snohomish WA 98290-4215
Edie Jorgensen Issaquah WA 98027-8268
Sierra Sanchez Seattle WA 98125-3934
David Walseth Vancouver WA 98683-5148
Chris Guillory Port	Angeles WA 98362-2803
Susan Schwartz Vancouver WA 98660-2771
Mona McNeil Vancouver WA 98686-1533
Tom Hinckley Seattle WA 98115
Marjorie Millner Vancouver WA 98685-1256
Gail Duncan Redmond WA 98053
valerie anderson bellingham WA 98226
Lori Stefano Yelm WA 98597-9086
Sophia Keller Seattle WA 98146-3124
Brandie Deal Bothell WA 98021-8353
Crystal Gartner Seattle WA 98136-1341
Karen Mensinger Allyn WA 98524-1945
elyette weinstein Olympia WA 98501-4765
Tiffany Dodge Seattle WA 98103-8874
Marian Schwartz Tacoma WA 98407
Kristie Skovgaard White	Salmon WA 98672
Lela Perkins Everett WA 98208-8800
Alaine Borgias Bellingham WA 98225-7214
Margaret Alic Eastsound WA 98245-9474
Lyn Sowdon Vancouver WA 98684-5704
Susan McRae Olympia WA 98506-3382
Larry Brandt Cathlamet WA 98612



Steven Woolpert White	Salmon WA 98672-1507
Kevin Gallagher Lake	Forest	Park WA 98155-6620
Tracy Ouellette Bow WA 98232-9246
Jackson Ogden Spokane WA 99202-1107
Linda Hood Tacoma WA 98466-8547
RICHARD KOLBER Vancouver WA 98682-6268
Julie Ikenberry Lyle WA 98635-9512
Florence Harty White	Salmon WA 98672-8901
J	J Lindsey Olympia WA 98501
Janice Wilfing Port	Angeles WA 98363
Brooke Wickham Olympia WA 98501-3470
Frank Marre Vancouver WA 98683-7691
Sean Edmison Redmond WA 98052-2785
Denis Langhans Olympia WA 98502-3737
Catherine Schurian Bellevue WA 98004-5617
Virginia Davis Woodinville WA 98072-6505
Thomas Hoogkamer Winlock WA 98596-9376
d robinson Curlew WA 99118-0151
Lorraine Johnson Seattle WA 98125-2600
Mr.	Shelley Dahlgren Sammamish WA 98029-7520
J K Olalla WA 98359-8556
Lanie Cox Spokane WA 99224
Stephen Bailey Deming WA 98244
Katherine Wiese Ridgefield WA 98642-1105
Charlene Lauzon Lynnwood WA 98036-6224
Jean Schwinberg Seattle WA 98115
Don Worley Kettle	Falls WA 99141-9654
Teresa Allen Bellingham WA 98224
Luan Pinson Vancouver WA 98664-1762
Susan Crampton Twisp WA 98856-0162
Carol Inouye-MatthewsVancouver WA 98660
Cheryl Speer Camas WA 98607
Stan Isley Yakima WA 98902-4214
Sharon Sollenberger Vancouver WA 98662-5492
Ruchi Stair Lummi	Island WA 98262
Brian Baltin Seattle WA 98102-7603
Lori Erbs Acme WA 98220-0050
Bill Hinman Longview WA 98633
Forest Shomer Port	Townsend WA 98368
Cheryl Gavin Vancouver WA 98686-4119
Elizabeth Riggs Seattle WA 98103-5626
Jacob Steijn Sequim WA 98382



MSG	USA	ret	TerryHansen Shelton WA 98584-9725
Toniann Reading Sultan WA 98294
Sally Keely Kalama WA 98625-9511
Therese Livella La	Center WA 98629-0839
Fayette Krause Port	Townsend WA 98368
BLAYNEY MYERS Underwood WA 98651-0266
Elena Rumiantseva Redmond WA 98052
Lys Burden Port	Townsend WA 98368-6417
Ernie Robeson Spokane WA 99208-8791
Patrice Belzer Oroville WA 98844-9643
Liisa Wale Bellingham WA 98225
Peter Crowley Olympia WA 98501-3584
Robin Starzman Vancouver WA 98665-7568
Lauren Tozzi Seattle WA 98103-6941
Kenneth Zontek Yakima WA 98908-2580
Teri Raymond Orient WA 99160-9406
Jan Verrinder Vancouver WA 98661-6359
Janet Lind Tacoma WA 98407
Jane Degenhardt Vancouver WA 98684-5615
Carolann Streett Seattle WA 98109-2212
Rick Petersen White	Salmon WA 98672-8761
Roy Treadway Lacey WA 98503-2561
DANIELLE DEJAEGHER Spokane WA 99205
Caryl Gates Seattle WA 98133-7531
Sharon DeWees Port	Townsend WA 98368-0150
Gail McDonough Wenatchee WA 98801
Lloyd Johnston Seattle WA 98125-4307
Jonathan Went Seattle WA 98104
Valerie Carlton Spokane	Valley WA 99212-3407
Nancy Johnson Edmonds WA 98020-3936
Katherine Nelson Kent WA 98031-3166
Brian Wood Federal	Way WA 98023-3554
Barry Chapman Spokane WA 99201
Barb Drake Seattle WA 98133-8838
Tim Emineth Vancouver WA 98661-6647
Rich Lague Seattle WA 98117-3014
Robert Richards Seattle WA 98105
Christian Quiver White	Salmon WA 98672
Karissa Halstrom Vancouver WA 98682-3382
Karen Wood Vancouver WA 98682-7052
Mary	Jo Coblentz Richland WA 99354-2974
Elizabeth Hauser Olympia WA 98501-2270



Linda V Vancouver WA 98664
Jane Nicolai Vancouver WA 98664-5385
Steve Gary Seattle WA 98118-2939
Yonit Yogev Olympia WA 98502-2619
Nancy Helget Vancouver WA 98663
Irene Bensinger Eatonville WA 98328-9496
Barbara Keller Lopez	Island WA 98261-8255
Amanda Dickinson Yakima WA 98902-5264
Carol Price Poulsbo WA 98370-7164
Jill Meier Waccabuc NY 10597
Jennifer Calvert Spokane	Valley WA 99206-3122
Peter Feichtmeir Seattle WA 98119-2918
James Mulcare Clarkston WA 99403-2576
Rebecca Glass Seattle WA 98133
Barbara Blackwood Spokane	Valley WA 99206-5728
Daniel Sandvig Monroe WA 98272-8752
Robert Carson Walla	Walla WA 99362-2309
Linda Carroll Spokane WA 99205-3178
Elsie Wattson	Lamb Bellingham WA 98225-5815
Erik LaRue Burlington WA 98233-9670
Lori Benton Vancouver WA 98683-6946
Kenneth Zirinsky Tacoma WA 98407
terrance ryan Quilcene WA 98376-9702
Sue Roundy Lopez	Island WA 98261
Mark Uhart Kalama WA 98625-9535
Robert Jensen Lacey WA 98503-6905
Heather Murawski Renton WA 98058-0610
Sandy Lawrence Bellingham WA 98226-5598
Gill Fahrenwald Olympia WA 98507-2323
Josh Baresh Carson WA 98610-0488
Sarah Bauman Bellingham WA 98239
Deborah Hodack Port	Orchard WA 98367
Thom Lufkin Olympia WA 98501-2928
Colleen Bonin Washougal WA 98671
Kate Butt Redmond WA 98052-3779
William Goodwin Seattle WA 98125-3419
Linda Feletar Vancouver WA 98664-4122
Nancy Ellingham Mercer	Island WA 98040-3162
Virgene Link-New Anacortes WA 98221-1422
Deborah Bancroft Onalaska WA 98570-9448
Margaret Hazard Carson WA 98610-0934
Mike Rummerfield Onalaska WA 98570-9662



Peter Hapke Seattle WA 98144-5635
Meghan McCutcheon White	Salmon WA 98672-8911
Michael	And	BarbaraHill Mineral WA 98355-9720
Rachon Hanson Vancouver WA 98682-4166
Susan Ring Seattle WA 98126
Richard Weiss La	Conner WA 98257-1415
Hannah Liu Vancouver WA 98686-2258
Rhonda Hunter Littlerock WA 98556
Jean Avery Vancouver WA 98683-6595
Laura Hanks Portland OR 97222-2325
Dr.	Ed	and	HarrietGriffith Longview WA 98632-2358
Donna Leavitt Edmonds WA 98026-8214
Pamela Barber Kent WA 98030-7039
Mary	Lou Bennington Spokane WA 99203-3341
Gregory Penchoen Roy WA 98580-9731
Annie Palmer Camas WA 98607
Julie Anderson Stevenson WA 98648-6038
Alice Steijn Sequim WA 98382-9787
Cornelia Teed Bellingham WA 98225-7154
S.F. Brown Sequim WA 98382-3912
Jamie Kitson Granite	Falls WA 98252-9782
Paul Potts Raymond WA 98577
P.E. Crawford Stevenson WA 98648-4213
Elizabeth Brinkley Vancouver WA 98661-7635
Lucy Schneid Camas WA 98607-9308
Polly Taylor Olympia WA 98501-2302
Anita Hyatt Longview WA 98632-8230
Nan Flaaten Vancouver WA 98684-4945
Karen Stansbery Ellensburg WA 98926-3336
Janet Swihart Long	Beach WA 98631-1506
Tika Bordelon Seattle WA 98101-1965
Allison Ostrer Seattle WA 98146
Karen Jones Seattle WA 98117
Laurie Rubin Vancouver WA 98664
Mary Ferm Bainbridge	Island WA 98110-4538
Mary Neptune Vancouver WA 98683-3908
Beth Call Walla	Walla WA 99362-2035
Carolyn Rhett White	Salmon WA 98672-2248
John Dunn Vashon WA 98070-1024
Carolyn Treadway Lacey WA 98503-2561
Roberta Copenhefer Mabton WA 98935-9781
Emilie Olson Vancouver WA 98683



Kathleen Byrd Olympia WA 98502-5335
fred karlson Ferndale WA 98248-0334
Anne Doane Camas WA 98607-7986
Kristin Edmark Battle	Ground WA 98604-7248
Elizabeth Lengel Anacortes WA 98221-8783
Gary Wallace Kalama WA 98625-9763
Judy D'Amore Port	Townsend WA 98368-5503
Diane Brown Mountlake	TerraceWA 98043
Mark Leed Vancouver WA 98661-5176
Janice Klinski Olympia WA 98506-4510
Diane Shaughnessy Tacoma WA 98406-1379
Emily Van	Alyne West	Richland WA 99353-7405
Patricia Freiberg Vancouver WA 98664-5004
Paul Zurfluh University	Place WA 98466-3409
Kathleen Lee Lacey WA 98503-2164
Jennifer Dulabon Vancouver WA 98661-4233
Jim Byrne Ridgefield WA 98642-9139
Stephen	and	KathleenHulick Brush	Prairie WA 98606-6600
Susan Souders Seattle WA 98105
Fred Greef White	Salmon WA 98672-8504
Jude Green Bellingham WA 98225-2625
Nancy White Spokane	Valley WA 99216-0202
Susan Baker Seattle WA 98136-1709
Ben Rall Spokane WA 99205-5635
Cassandra McKay White	Swan WA 98952-0312
Mike Ellison Vancouver WA 98663-3606
John Hansen Renton WA 98056-2170
Laura Haugh Seattle WA 98117-5624
Barbara Sanborn Seattle WA 98105
Christopher Buckley Seattle WA 98115-7247
marla mccune Vancouver WA 98663-1009
Kristen Sagan White	Salmon WA 98672
David Arntson Bothell WA 98012-7787
Paul Alexander Longview WA 98632-9717
Gloria Sanders Longview WA 98632-3964
BEVERLY PARSONS Hansville WA 98340-0269
William Hoffer White	Salmon WA 98672
Kathy Jacobs Chelan WA 98816-9501
Anita Holladay Eastsound WA 98245-0065
Linda Thompsen Redmond WA 98052-2945
Dennis Ledden Sequim WA 98382-9267
Tracey Loyd Everett WA 98208-4923



Tracy Ceravolo Ridgefield WA 98642-9597
Richard Johnson Bellingham WA 98227-3138
Denee Scribner Nine	Mile	Falls WA 99026-9338
Francis Lenski Vancouver WA 98685-4147
Derek Benedict Lynnwood WA 98036-8606
Melinda Fleming Camas WA 98607
Dianna MacLeod Clinton WA 98236-9317
Jane Steadman Seattle WA 98117-5209
Jeffrey Watson Issaquah WA 98027-7352
Barbara Lamb Langley WA 98260-9208
WENDY TANOWITZ Olympia WA 98502
Matthew Boguske Redmond WA 98052-3495
Klaudia Englund Anacortes WA 98221-9086
Gloria Mead Seattle WA 98198
Sandra Davis Longview WA 98632-9701
MaryJo Wilkins Kennewick WA 99337-4614
Jackie Cole Woodinville WA 98072-6501
Den	Mark Wichar Vancouver WA 98660-2456
Paula Shafransky Sedro	Woolley WA 98284-8586
priscilla martinez Snoqualmie WA 98065-9718
Carol Ellis Seattle WA 98116-3725
Mary	Ellen Smith Seattle WA 98115-4630
Dorethea Simone Camas WA 98607-9204
Teresa Van	Haalen Spokane	Valley WA 99016-5299
Thomas Gilmore Bellingham WA 98225-7910
Lehman Holder Vancouver WA 98664-2411
Laurie Gogic Kirkland WA 98034-6336
Brian Behle Cashmere WA 98815
Janet Hedgepath Vancouver WA 98660-1619
Barbara Carey Olympia WA 98501-5954
Steven Campana Vancouver WA 98663-2078
Marco de	la	Rosa Kirkland WA 98034-8316
Bryan Hammond White	Swan WA 98952
Billy Kemp Tacoma WA 98411-2396
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